
Answer-to-Question - 3 - Part B

TO: Europa Trade Ltd

The Tax Director

RE: Memorandum detailing the VAT Quick Fixes that will take effect starting January 

2020

Dear Sirs,

Thank you for the opportunity of presenting you an overview of the VAT changes that 

will be implemented at EU level starting January 2020 and that triger significant changes 

in the VAT treatment applicable for cross-border trade with goods.

The new VAT rules were discussed at EU level starting 2016/2017 and a the actual form 

of the changes was published in December 2018 via one Directive (EU Directive 

1910/2018) and two Regulations (EU Regulations 1909/2018 and 1911/2018). 

The new VAT rules were named by the EU Commission as the "VAT Quick Fixes" that 

have the purpose of decreasing the level of VAT fraud in the area of cross border 

transactions with goods, as well as are meant to implement harmonized simplification 

that will make the VAT treatment easier to be applied and reduce the burder of VAT 

registrations in several EU Member States.

There are four VAT Quick Fixes and we will present these in detail, as follows:

1. Valid VAT ID of the clients to which intra-community supplies of goods are performed.

This measure triggers a change at the level of art. 138 of the Principal VAT Directive 

(PVD) in the sense that starting January 2020, the VAT exemption for intra-community 

supplies of goods will apply only provided that the client has communitated to Europe 



Trade Ltd a valid VAT ID from an EU member state other than the one in which the 

transport of the goods begins. 

This being said, starting January 2020 the availability of a valid VAT ID of the client 

becomes a substantive condition for applying the VAT exemption for intra-community 

supplies of goods. The validity of the VAT ID is checked via the VIES database.

Moreover, as per provision of art 138(1a), the reporting of the intra-community supplies 

of goods in the Recapitulative statements becomes essential for securing the applicability 

of the VAT exemption. As per the new VAT rules, if the intra-community supply (ICS) of 

goods is not reported in the Recapitulative statement or is reported incorrectly, the VAT 

ecemption for ICS of goods shall not apply.

However, justified errors should not trigger the automatic cancelation of the VAT 

exemption. For example, the EU Commisions Explanatory Notes issued on 15 of 

November 2019 explain that "shortcomings" such as reporting the supply in the 

subsequent recapitulative statement or unintentional errors in numbers are justified errors 

and these should not trigger the cancelation of the VAT exemption.

Therefore, we recommend to make sure that Europa Trade is in possesion of valid VAT 

IDs from the client to which it performs ICS of goods and also to make sure that these 

transactions are reported correctly in the Recapitulative statements.

Please note that this measure is made via a Directive, therefore it also has to be 

implemented in the national legislation of your EU member state.

2. Documentation for justyfing the intra-community transport

In case of ICS of goods, as per art 138 of the VAT Directive, one of the substantive 

conditions for benefitin of the applicable VAT exemption is to have a dispatch / transport 

of the goods between two EU member states. In practice, rules for justifying that this 

transport actually occured were implemented in the national legislations of EU member 



states and were different between Member State.

Considering also the high level of VAT fraud encountered at EU level in relation to cross-

border trade of goods, the EU Commission decide to implement a Regulation (directly 

applicable to all EU Member States without necessity to be implemented in national 

legislation), whereby it mentioned that the transport will be justified as follows:

- in case of transports organized by or in the name of the supplies: with 2 items

(documents) on non-contradictory evidence issued by 2 parties that are independent of 
each other and independent of the supplier and of the client. The 2 items can be:

--> a combination of 2 documents provided at art. 45a (3) a) of updated 

Regulation 282 / 2011 (actually very difficult in practice) or

--> a documents provided at art. 45a (3) a) of Regulation 282/2011 (such as the 

signed CMR) and a document provided at art. 45a (3) b) of Regulation 282/2011 (such as 

the payment order issued by your bank for showing that you have paid your transporter or 
an insurance policy for the goods that have been dispatched to a different EU Member 

State).

Thus, starting January 2020, we recommend Europa Trade Ltd to review its 

documentation available for sustaining the applicability of the VAT exemption for ICS of 

goods in line with art. 138 of the PVD and with the provisions of art. 45a of updated 

Regulation 282/2011. If the presumtions of transport are not fulfilled, the VAT exemption 

may not apply (unless the taxpayer will be able to justify the transport with other 

documents to the satisfaction of the tax authorities).

The recent Explanatory Notes updated by the EU Commission on 15 November 2019 

mention that EU Member States may implement in their national VAT legislation also 

other presumptions for justyfing the intra-community transport as long as these 

presumption do not undermine the effects of art. 45a of the updated EU Implementing 

Regulation no. 282/2011.

2. Allocation of transport in case of chain transaction



In case of chain transactions such as A-B-C whereby there was a single intra-community 

transport, the main question that was arrising in practice was to which one of the supplies 
should the transport be ascriebed (and hence be the ICS of goods that can be VAT exempt 
in line with art. 138 of the PVD).

The Court of Justice of the European Union rules in cases such as Emag and Euro Tyre 

that an intra-community transport can be ascribed to only one transactions. The analysis 

becomes more difficult when the transport of the goods is arrange by party B from the 

chain A-B-C.

In order to simplify this analysis and to implement a harmonized rules all around EU, the 

EU Commission changed the PVD by adding the provisions of art. 36a (that will need to 

be implemented in the national legislation of EU Member States) creating the following 

rules:

- where the transport is arranged by or in the name of the "intermediary party" from the

chain transactions (let's say party B in our example):

- as a general rules, the transport will be ascribed to the supply A-B provided that B

communicates to A his VAT ID from a different EU Member State than the one in which

the transport begins. Thus, supply A-B can be the ICS of goods that can benefit of the

VAT exemption from art. 138 of the PVD. The other supply, B-C, will be a local supply

in the EU Member State of arrival of the goods.

- as an exception, the transport will be ascribed to the supply B-C if B communicates to A

his VAT ID from the EU Member State in which the transport of the goods begins. In this

case, supply A-B will be considered a local supply in the country were the transport

begins and supply B-C will be the ICS of goods that can benefit of the VAT exemption.

Having this in mind, we recommend reviewing the chaing transactions of Europa Trade 

Ltd to ensure that new rules are observed. Also, please note that this measure for aligning 



around EU the allocation of the intra-community transport does not affect or eliminate the 
VAT simplification available for triangular transactions (as detailed at art. 141 of the VAT 

Directive).

4. Call-off stock simplication

The call-off stock simplication was not harmonized at the level of EU. Certain EU 

countries like Romania were applying simplifications, but others like Germany did not 

apply. The simplification consisted in considering the initial delivery of the stock to the 

client as a non-transfer and "delaying" the ICS of goods / ICA of goods until the client 

extracted the goods from the stock. However, it could have been applied between two 

Member States only provided that reciprocity was available (e.g. the simplification did 

not work between Romania and Germany as Germany did not generaly apply the 

simplification).

The new changes implemented by the EU Commision at art. 17a of the PVD provide for 

full reciprocity all around EU as the simplification becomes mandatory for all EU 

Member States.

Thus, the initial dispatch of the call-off stock will fall within the category of a non-

transfer (for which a VAT registration will not be necessary in the EU MS in which the 

stock is created) provided that the following conditions are fulfilled:

- goods are dispatched by the supplies or by a party in his name;

- the client for the call-off stock is known and there is an existing call-off stock

agreement with this client

- the supplier has not established his business or does not have a fixed establishment in

the country where the stock is made;

- the identification of the client and the VAT ID of the client are known at the moment

when the dispatch of the stock begins

- the dispatch of the stock is recorded in the non-transfers registry provided at art. 243(3)

of the PVD and is reported in the Recapitulative statement provided at art. 262(2) of the



 

PVD.

- the goods are extracted from the stock in a period of maximum 12 months from the 
moment of their arrival.

If one of the above condition is no longer fulfilled, the the non-transfer becomes a 

transfer immediately (deemed ICS / deemed ICA) and will require to register for VAT 

purposes in the EU Member State where the stock exists.

In case of call-off stock arrangements, we recommend Europa Trade Ltd to review them 

to make sure that new VAT rules will be observed.

We remain available for discussing in detail the above VAT quick fixes, as well as to 

support Europa Trade Ltd to implement the new rules.

Best regards,

Ana Sabiescu

VAT advisor

-------------------------------------------

---------DO-NOT-EDIT-THIS-DIVIDER----------

-------------------------------------------

Answer-to-Question- 4 - Part C

One of the relevant and new cases of the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU) 

in relations to the VAT exemption applicable for payment services or transfers of money 

or other such related services is the case Cardpoint.

In this case, there was a supplier of services related to operating the ATMs of a German 

bank and also performing some files with the dates regarding the transactions that were 

sent in a special format to the institutions / banks entitled to perform the settelments 



between the transactions.

The supplier considered that is was entitled to apply the VAT exemption provided at art. 

135 (1) d) as the services performed were in connection with payments and transfers.

However, the CJEU analysed the facts of the case and interpreted the provision of art. 

135 (1) d) of the PVD in the sense that it would not apply to the case. The court 

considered that those services were administrative / technical and could not be considered 
as transactions having the purposes of performing the payments / transfers.

More and more recently, the view of the CJEU with respect to the applicability of this 

VAT exemption was narrow. Several times the VAT exmptions for financial transactions 

were rejected by the CJEU considering that the transactions are technical or 

administrative.

On the contrary, looking at the provision of art. 135 (1) d) of the PVD that manetions: " 

Member States shall exempt the following transactions: ... transactions, including 

negotiations, concerning deposit and current accounts, payments, transfers, debts, 

cheques and other negotiable instruments, but excluding debt collection.

Looking at the above, it would result the this VAT exemption is mainly to be applied by 

finnacial institutions when charging fees to their client for operations such as current 

accounts management or extracting money from ATMs or performing payment to other 

parties.

However, the case law of the CJEU shows that VAT exemption should be analysed 

strictly and not with a view of general applycability on a chain of subsequent supplies for 

different services. Thus, where the services analysed for assessing if they could benefit of 
the VAT exemption provided at art. 135 (1) d) of the PVD are not of essential character 

for performing the financial transactions, then these should not come within the scope of 

the exemption. 



-------------------------------------------

---------DO-NOT-EDIT-THIS-DIVIDER----------

-------------------------------------------

Answer-to-Question- 6 - Part C

First of all it should be mentioned that a fixed establishment (FE)from one EU MS and 

the primary business establishment from a different EU MS are considered from a VAT 

perspective to be a single taxable person. Therefore, the support services rendered by the 

FE to the main establishment will not be subject to VAT.

However, the FE will perform acquisitions of goods or services in the EU MS from 

where it is rendering the services and it will be interested to know if if can deduct the 

related input VAT via the VAT returns submitted in the country where the FE exists. 

In line with provisions of art. 168 and of art. 169 of the PVD, the FE should be entitled to 
input VAT deduction in so far as the goods / services purchased are used by the taxable 

person for the purpose of performing taxable transactions or transactions that are VAT 

exempt with credit.

When analysing this condition it is important to understand that the FE (or a Branch) and 

the main establishment are considered a single taxable person (in line with CJEU case 

law) and the entire activity of the taxable person should be analyzed when deciding if the 

main establishment or the FE have deduction right.

In case the taxable persons performs only taxable transactions or only transactions that 

are VAT exempt with credit or a combination between the two and the input acquisitions 

are used for the pruposes of those transactions, then related input VAT should be 

deductible.

On the contrary, if the taxable persons perform also transactions that are VAT exempt 



without credit then only a proportion of the related input VAT will be deductible, as 

provided at art. 173 of the PVD. This VAT deduction propotion is determined in line with 

provision of art. 174 and 175 of the PVD). This proportion is usually called the pro-rata.

However, it is important to mention that before computing the pro-rata, the taxable 

person should first make an allocation of input VAT incurred with goods / services that 

can be dirrectly attributed to transactions with deduction right or to transactions without 

deduction right.

Only after performing this demarcation and only for the input VAT that is incurred in 

relation to acquisitions of goods / services used for both types of transactions, input VAT 

deduction should be made by using the pro-rata. Usually, he pro-rata is determined 

annually and is fixed as percentage in line with art. 175 of the PVD

In case Morgan Stanley the CJEU provided guidelines with respect to what should be 

considered to be included in the calculation of the pro-rata when discussing by activities 

performed by branches / fixed establishments and those of main establishments and if 

several pro-rata should be determined (pro-rata at national levels and a general / global 

pro-rata, specifically important when considering activities undertaken via branches).

-------------------------------------------

---------DO-NOT-EDIT-THIS-DIVIDER----------

-------------------------------------------

Answer-to-Question- 1 - Part A

To: Minos Inc.

The Head of Tax of Minos Inc.

Dear Sir,



Thank you for the opportunity of presenting the applicable VAT treatment for the new 

transactions undertaken or envisaged to be undertaken by the EU companies from Minos 

Inc.

1. The supply of medical machines to be performed by Minos Boldonia to hospitals 
established in Azonia will qualify as an intra-community supply of goods in Boldonia

(that can be VAT exempt under the provisions of art. 138 of the Principal VAT Directive -

PVD) in the scenarion in which no installation is performed by Minos Boldonia.

Otherwhise, if performed with installation, the transaction could qualify as a supply of 

goods with installation, having the place of supply at the place where the goods are 

installed. This might trigger a VAT registration obligation for Minos Boldonia in Azonia 

(unless that country has implemented a special derogation allowing the beneficiary to 

account for VAT for the transactions).

2. Taurus Ltd from Boldonia will be performing supplies of medical software downloads 
to EU clients that are mostly business (B2B supplies), but soon there will also be 
supplyes to EU clients that are non-taxable persons (B2C supplies).

In case of supplies of services, the general VAT rules provide that in case of B2B supplies 
the place of supply is where the beneficiary is established (in line with art. 44 of the 

PVD), while in case of B2C supplies, the place of supply is where the supplier is 

established (in line of art. 45 of the PVD).

Thus, of supplies of services that are performed to taxable persons established within the 

EU that have provided a valid VAT ID, Taurul Ltd should not charge and the respective 

beneficiaries will be liable to account for VAT.

As regards the supplies of services performed to non-taxable person, it becomes 

important, based on more details of such software / services to determine if these would 

qualify as electronic services.



In case the services are not considered to be electronic supplies services or even if they 

qualify as electronic services but their annual value is lower than EUR 10,000, then the 

place of supply of the services and taxation will take place in the country of the supplies, 

meaning in Boldonia. (in line with provisions of art. 45 of the PVD or of art. 58 (2) of the 
PVD

However, if the the services qualify as electronic services and the annual threshold of 

eUR 10,000 is exceeded, the place of supply and taxation will be at the place where the 

non-taxable persons clients are established, have their permanent address or usually 

reside. This would make Tourus to register for VAT purposes for taxing those supplies via 
the Mini One Stop Shop (MOSS) regime.

3. We understand that Minos Boldonia seconded staff from Boldonia to its Bithanian 
subsidiary and to its Swiss and Nordian branches for short periods of time. Bithanian 
subsidiary and Nordian branche are registered for VAT purposes. Swiss brranch is outside 
EU.

First of all, generally, the supply of staff is considered as a supply of services to a 

different taxable person to which the place of supply would be established at the level of 

the beneficiary in line with provisions of art. 44 of the PVD. The beneficiary being the 

person liable to account for VAT.

However, in your particular case is should be mentioned that a branch or d fixed 

establishment(FE)from one EU MS and the primary business establishment from a 

different EU MS are considered from a VAT perspective to be a single taxable person. 

Therefore, the supplies between Minos Boldonia to its branches should not be subject to 

VAT. As regards the supplies of staff made to the Bithanian subsidiary that is VAT 

registered and has a valid VAT ID, the place of supply will be in Bithania and that 

subsidiary will be liable to account for VAT.



4. MBL purchased some spare parts from Stone Ltd, the goods being dispatched directly 
from Azonia to Bithania to the subsequent client of MBL. MBL subsequently resold the 
spate parts to a Bithanian client.

Looking only at the first transaction, it would result that MBL perform an intra-

community acquisitions of goods in Bithania for which it would be liable to register for 

VAT purposes, while the second transactions would be a local supply subject to VAT in 

Bihania. 

However, in the case at hand, the triangulation simplification measure provided at art. 

141 of the PVD could apply and MBl would no longer be obliged to register for VAT 

purposes in Bithania and its client will be the person liable to account for VAT for the 

transactions.

For the simplification to apply, conditions provided at art. 141 of the PVD should be 

fulfilled and we specially recommend to check that MBL is not considered to be 

established in Bithanian and that the client from Bithania is registered for VAT purposes.

Should you need to discuss in further detail any of the above points, please let me know.

Best regards,

Ana Sabiescu

VAT Advisor

-------------------------------------------

---------DO-NOT-EDIT-THIS-DIVIDER----------

-------------------------------------------

Answer-to-Question- 2 - Part A

To: Soupil Ltd

The Finance Director



Dear Sir,

Please find below the VAT treatment applicable and recommendations for the economic 

activities envisaged to be undertaken by Soupil, a construction company established in 

Alasiyia, for openning a new marina in Bordonia.

Preliminary remark:

As Soupil will have in Bordonia both employees and subcontracts, as well as most likely 

technical equipment and land leased, it will most likely qualify as having a fixed 

established in Bordonia for which it will have the obligation to register for VAT purposes.

The fixed establishment concept in terms of VAT means any establishmen (other that the 

main establishment) characterised by a sufficient degree of permanence and a suitable 

structure in terms of human and technical resources to enable it to provide the services 

which it supplies (as per the definition provided at art. 11 (2) of EU Implementing 

Regulation no. 282/2011. 

Looking at the facts, it results that Soupil intends to develop a marina on a leased land for 
a period of fifteen years, which means that the establishment will have a sufficient degree 
of permanence. In terms of resources, the jurisprudence of the Court of Justice of the 

European Union in cases such a DFDS, Welmory of even the most recent opinion of the 

Advocate General in case Dong Yong mentions that it is not relevant if the human 

resources are own employees, subcontractors or resources of affiliated parties as long as 

the taxable person has "comparable control" over them. 

Thus, if established via a FE in Bordonia, a VAT registration should be requested in the 

EU Member State. Moreover, this would be even beneficial as it will allow easier input 

VAT recovery in relation to input VAT that will be incurred during the developing phase 

of the marina.



 

Specific remarks to your points:

1. The management and consultancy services received from the non-executive directors

should be taxable in Bordonia at the place of the FE that is receiving and using those

services, in line with provisions of art. 44 of the PVD and in conjunction with provisions

of Art. 11(1) of EU Implementing Regulation 282/2011. Soupil should account for VAT

in Bordonia under the reverse charge mechanism via the VAT return submitted for its FE

VAT registration.

2. The leasing of a plot of land for a period of fifteen years will constitute a supply of

services related to immovable property located in Bordonia. The place of supply of the

services will be the place where the plot of land is located (in line with provisions of art.

47 of the PVD), namely Bordonia. Your supplier Estates Ltd will issue invoices with

local VAT from Bordonia.

3. The construction services rendered by the Elopian supplier will also ve included in the

catefory of services connected with immovable property that will have the place of

supply and will be taxable in the state where that property is located (in line with art. 47

of the PVD and instructions from art. 31a of EU Implementing Regulation no. 282/2011).

Going further, it should be analysed if Bordonia has implemented in its national VAT 

legislation the simplification allowing the beneficiary to be the person liable to account 

for VAT in case of supplies of goods / services provided by a taxable person that is not 

established in that country (art. 194 (1) of the PVD which has a "may" clause). If 

implemented, Soupil could account for VAT under reverse charge for the construction 

services provided that the supplier does not create a FE in Bordonia. If not implemented 

or if the supplier creates a FE, then he should register for VAT purposes in Bordania and 

charge VAT for the supplies of construction services to Soupil (in line with art. 193 of the 

PVD).

4. The yacht berthing services consisting of providing yacht parking places available to

clients will also be taxable at the place where the immovable property (the marina) is



 

located, meaning that VAT will be charged in Bordonia and Soupil will be the person 

liable to account for VAT.

5. For the advertising services rendered by the US advertising services, Soupil should

receive invoices without VAT and should account VAT in Bordonia under the reverse

charge mechanism in the VAT return of its fixed established from Bordonia (as the

services are rendered for the benefit of the fixed establishment).

Should you consider necessary, we can further discuss to detail the VAT comments 

applicable to the above transactions.

Best regards,

Ana Sabiescu

VAT advisor




